Appendix 1

Children & Young People’s Services – 

Impact of 2007-08 Budget Savings on Service Delivery

	Saving
	CYP1 - Freeze staffing budgets, equivalent to a 2% vacancy factor, and reduction in staff numbers

	Value of savings (£’000)


	2007-08

£778,000


	2008-09


	2009-10

	Planned Staff Reduction (WTE)
	Approximately 30 – 40 FTEs depending on the staff affected

	How will the saving be realised?


	Budgets will be set at 2006/07 levels with no cash uplift for inflation. Each manager will be required to find the saving through reducing staff numbers, changing the grade mix of their staff, or through holding vacancies

	What impact will the saving have on services for children and young people?

What mitigation measures have been put in place to reduce the impact?
	As we have chosen to manage the savings by reductions in administrative staff as far as is possible this means front line staff are having to do more of their own administrative work resulting in less time to work with service users

Trying to streamline administrative processes and maximise efficiency of staff.  Not making cuts in front line services as much as possible. 



	Are there any further risks associated with implementing the saving proposal? 
	Staff disenchantment with work results in higher staff turnover which impacts on consistency and quantity of service delivery.   

	Will the full saving for 2006-07 be realised by the end of the financial year?  If not, what will the effect on budget out-turn be?
	Financial monitoring in the first five months of the financial year suggest that this target will be achieved and that the directorate is on line to manage staffing expenditure within its budgets.

Regular monitoring of staff numbers has shown that in each month since April 2006 there have been more leavers than starters by contract count.

CYP DMT monitors starters and leavers each month, and has seen a reduction in workforce of 197 by contract count between April 2006 and August 2007


	Saving
	CYP2 – development of multi-agency area based teams to deliver services to children and young people

	Value of savings (£’000)


	2007-08

£150,000


	2008-09


	2009-10

	Planned Staff Reduction (WTE)
	Management of vacancies.

	How will the saving be realised?


	This saving will be made by reducing administrative and managerial staff as services are brought into multi-agency teams, based around community clusters and areas. Savings will also be made form central posts which are no longer required as services transfer to area management.

	What impact will the saving have on services for children and young people?

What mitigation measures have been put in place to reduce the impact?
	As we have chosen to manage the savings by reductions in administrative staff as far as is possible this means front line staff are having to do more of their own administrative work resulting in less time to work with service users

Trying to streamline administrative processes and maximise efficiency of staff. 

Avoiding making cuts in front line services as much as possible. 



	Are there any further risks associated with implementing the saving proposal? 
	Staff disenchantment with work results in higher staff turnover which impacts on consistency and quantity of service delivery

	Will the full saving for 2006-07 be realised by the end of the financial year?  If not, what will the effect on budget out-turn be?
	Yes, savings has been identified and budget monitoring indicates no overspends in these areas.


	Saving
	CYP3 – Reduce administration and support costs by reviewing these areas of work and managing staff vacancies

	Value of savings (£’000)


	2007-08

£250,000


	2008-09


	2009-10

	Planned Staff Reduction (WTE)
	None

	How will the saving be realised?


	Reductions have been made to staffing budgets where there have been underspends and vacant posts.

	What impact will the saving have on services for children and young people?

What mitigation measures have been put in place to reduce the impact?
	These reductions will have limited direct impact on services to children and young people, as these budgets do not support front line staff.  However, this will create additional pressure on the workloads of managers and support staff.

The main mitigation strategy is to target this towards budgets which have been underspent in previous years, as this indicates that budgeted levels can be safely reduced. 

	Are there any further risks associated with implementing the saving proposal? 
	No

	Will the full saving for 2006-07 be realised by the end of the financial year?  If not, what will the effect on budget out-turn be?
	Yes. Budgets have been reduced and monitoring shows no overspending.


	Saving
	CYP5 – Reduce non-pay costs, such as overheads, training, travel, printing, photocopying and conferences

	Value of savings (£’000)


	2007-08

£482,000


	2008-09


	2009-10

	Planned Staff Reduction (WTE)
	None

	How will the saving be realised?


	None

	What impact will the saving have on services for children and young people?

What mitigation measures have been put in place to reduce the impact?
	These savings have been made by cash freezing non-pay budgets for all budget managers, and by specifically reducing a number of budgets, primarily for central overheads, which were underspent in 2005/06.

	Are there any further risks associated with implementing the saving proposal? 
	These will have no direct impact on services to children and young people, however by restricting access to training and conference attendance there may be well be an indirect effect as this could affect the level of skills in the workforce.

The main mitigation strategy is to target this towards budgets which have been underspent in previous years, as this indicates that budgeted levels can be safely reduced. Tight financial management will also help mitigate the impact.

	Will the full saving for 2006-07 be realised by the end of the financial year?  If not, what will the effect on budget out-turn be?
	Yes, these sums have been removed from budgets and routine financial monitoring shows no overspends.


	Saving
	CYP6 – Review the buildings used by the Youth Service and reduce costs, particularly those of under-utilised buildings.

	Value of savings (£’000)


	2007-08

£30,000


	2008-09

£30,000
	2009-10

£30,000

	Planned Staff Reduction (WTE)
	None

	How will the saving be realised?


	A comprehensive review of Youth Service premises (some of which are shared with Adult & Community Services and voluntary sector organisations) was undertaken in April and May 2007.  This identified two properties (Brandon and Woodbridge) through which to achieve the savings. This outcome was communicated to the Strategic Property Manager in early summer 2007.

	What impact will the saving have on services for children and young people?

What mitigation measures have been put in place to reduce the impact?
	In Brandon youth service delivery has already moved to the Flowerpot centre.  

No direct youth service delivery takes place at Woodbridge, although voluntary sector provision has been delivered periodically. Other voluntary sector provision is thriving in Woodbridge. Once a project plan for withdrawal from these premises has been agreed, consultation with staff, voluntary sector partners and the local community needs to take place with alternative (and ideally improved) provision negotiated.

	Are there any further risks associated with implementing the saving proposal? 
	The risks relate to Woodbridge in particular, and relate to damage to staff morale and voluntary sector relationships.

	Will the full saving for 2006-07 be realised by the end of the financial year?  If not, what will the effect on budget out-turn be?
	This saving will be monitored by the Property division, as responsibility for managing these budgets has transferred to them.


	Saving
	CYP 7 – Make 2% efficiency savings on home-to-school transport, through more efficient procurement as far as possible, but also looking at a review of charging policy and prices.

	Value of savings (£’000)


	2007-08

£370,000
	2008-09


	2009-10

	Planned Staff Reduction (WTE)
	None

	How will the saving be realised?


	Efficiency of network planning by integrating public transport routes with home-to-school transport requirements. 

	What impact will the saving have on services for children and young people?

What mitigation measures have been put in place to reduce the impact?
	For home-to-school transport, less “closed contracts” will be used and more “commercial and sponsored public transport services”.  This has increased criticism from parents and schools on potential health and safety issues, as students will travel with fare-paying members of the public and criticism of most public transport vehicles not having seatbelts.

Use of public service routes are considered if appropriate for primary school age students however in some areas this continues to be used. 

	Are there any further risks associated with implementing the saving proposal? 
	Current year (2007/8) – none.

Future (2008/9) – potential risks to commercial viability of public transport network if E&T savings in 2008/9 are made. 

	Will the full saving for 2006-07 be realised by the end of the financial year?  If not, what will the effect on budget out-turn be?
	Current monthly budget monitoring forecasts that savings in 2007/8 will be met.


	Saving
	CYP8 – Set up a trading arm of the Advisory Service (Inclusive School Improvement Service) to sell advisory services to schools. Income will be generated by charging schools for extra services

	Value of savings (£’000)


	2007-08

£150,000
	2008-09


	2009-10

	Planned Staff Reduction (WTE)
	None

	How will the saving be realised?


	By exploiting new sources of income and in the longer term restructuring the Inclusive School Improvement Service (ISIS) team to match demand better.

	What impact will the saving have on services for children and young people?

What mitigation measures have been put in place to reduce the impact?
	There has been some reduction in the number of schools supported through the national and primary and secondary strategies.

Recommendations of the ‘Securing the Future’ process are being worked through following guidance from CYP DMT.  A new Service Level Agreement and structures for working with schools are currently under consultation.

Deployment or resources, principally staff, will be readjusted to match new income streams.

	Are there any further risks associated with implementing the saving proposal? 
	New income may not be realised in full, whilst early signs are promising it is too early to know at this stage.

We may not have the capacity to take on new work until the new staffing structure in place.

	Will the full saving for 2006-07 be realised by the end of the financial year?  If not, what will the effect on budget out-turn be?
	We anticipate that the saving will be met.


	Saving
	CYP9 – Increase the charges to schools for buying human resources, finance, and other services

	Value of savings (£’000)


	2007-08

£50,000
	2008-09


	2009-10

	Planned Staff Reduction (WTE)
	None

	How will the saving be realised?


	This saving has been made by increase in prices charged to schools for the “Area Services” package.

	What impact will the saving have on services for children and young people?

What mitigation measures have been put in place to reduce the impact?
	This impact should have no impact on services to children as schools will be able to afford this through the rises in their budgets funded from Dedicated Schools Grant (DSG), which has increased by 6.5% per pupil this year.

No further mitigation measures have been put in place.

	Are there any further risks associated with implementing the saving proposal? 
	There was a risk that schools may choose to find alternative providers, however this has not so far materialised.

	Will the full saving for 2006-07 be realised by the end of the financial year?  If not, what will the effect on budget out-turn be?
	Yes, full savings will be achieved.


	Saving
	CYP10 – Reduce costs of services to reflect a lower level of grant funding form central government, for services such as Children’s Centres and Extended Schools, and a lower level of contributions form our partners

	Value of savings (£’000)


	2007-08

£290,000


	2008-09


	2009-10

	Planned Staff Reduction (WTE)
	None

	How will the saving be realised?


	These savings will be achieved through reducing spend on services when government grant reduces, and not using base budget to make up the difference.

	What impact will the saving have on services for children and young people?

What mitigation measures have been put in place to reduce the impact?
	The impact will depend on which grant is being reduced and by how much. In 2007/08 the impact is likely to be minimal as there were no significant reductions in grant.

The largest risk is to the long terms funding of the Children’s Centres programme, and a longer term risk management plan has been drawn up, should funding not be available at current levels in the future.

	Are there any further risks associated with implementing the saving proposal? 
	None

	Will the full saving for 2006-07 be realised by the end of the financial year?  If not, what will the effect on budget out-turn be?
	Yes.


	Saving
	CYP11 – Reduce the amount being spent on areas where there is extra demand for services, for example the increasing numbers of Looked After Children (LAC)

	Value of savings (£’000)


	2007-08

£275,000


	2008-09


	2009-10

	Planned Staff Reduction (WTE)
	None

	How will the saving be realised?


	This savings does not result from any reduction in spend, but in not fully funding the cost pressures identified earlier in the planning process.

	What impact will the saving have on services for children and young people?

What mitigation measures have been put in place to reduce the impact?
	The impact will depend on the numbers of LAC and the costs of meeting their needs.  However, numbers have been broadly stable for some months, and additional investment of almost £1 million was provided in the 2007/08 budget to meet previous growth and provide a stable and realistic budget for the year. 

This remains a key financial risk for the CYP Directorate and numbers and costs are monitored closely.



	Are there any further risks associated with implementing the saving proposal? 
	As above, further risks would arise should numbers of LAC or costs of provision increase.

	Will the full saving for 2006-07 be realised by the end of the financial year?  If not, what will the effect on budget out-turn be?
	Yes, routine budget monitoring indicates that expenditure will be contained within budget and there will be no overspend.


	Saving
	CYP12 – Reduce funding to the music and performing arts services



	Value of savings (£’000)


	2007-08

£30,000


	2008-09

£40,000
	2009-10

£40,000

	Planned Staff Reduction (WTE)
	0.51fte permanent reduction. 

	How will the saving be realised?


	· Wardrobe Assistant and Lighting Technician made redundant, and lighting and costume hire facilities closed at Northgate Arts Centre with effect from August 2007.

· Negotiations ongoing with King Edward VI Upper School regarding a reduction of the £26,650 payment made for use of the Performing Arts Centre for SCC activities, to more accurately reflect the actual amount of accommodation used.

· Reducing costs and/or increasing income for Northgate Arts Centre.  Lettings charges have been increased, and where possible opening times revised to make more efficient use of caretaking.  Opportunities for increased lettings are limited due to ‘in kind’ use by Dance East as part of its SCC Grant.

· Review of support team roles and business systems underway.  These include the recent implementation of ‘on-line’ payment facilities through CSD, which aim to reduce administration time, and improve services to the customer.

· Teachers Pay and Conditions – negotiations underway with Professional Associations to change terms and conditions of County Music Service tutors, to meet the operational needs of the Service.

· Music Tutors time budgets recalculated from September 2007, reducing unallocated hours and concessionary allowances, reducing overall staff (full-time equivalents).

· School buy-back – charges to schools increased above inflation rates and minimum supply level increased to remove subsidies.

· Suffolk Youth Music (SYM) Programme – group numbers reviewed, and those with low group numbers closed, charges to members increased above inflation from September 2007 with further review of single access charge in Spring/Summer 2008

	What impact will the saving have on services for children and young people?

What mitigation measures have been put in place to reduce the impact?
	· Schools are increasingly passing on the increased charges to schools for music tuition to the pupils, or schools choose to reduce or not to buy back at all.

· Increased cost of Suffolk Youth Music weekly activities has resulted in some pupils leaving, though it is too early to see the precise impact of this on membership numbers.

· Tightening of remission policy for Suffolk Youth Music.  Greater demands on this will affect other areas of the budget.



	Are there any further risks associated with implementing the saving proposal? 
	· A review of Teachers Pay and Conditions may affect the Service’s ability to recruit, which is already providing a significant challenge.

· SYM membership numbers may be further reduced which would result in further reviews of breadth and variety of activities offered, and some loss of income.

	Will the full saving for 2006-07 be realised by the end of the financial year?  If not, what will the effect on budget out-turn be?
	Yes, savings will be made but use of County Music Service reserves will be required, as planned, to smooth transition in 2006/07


	Saving
	CYP13 – Resources dedicated to the development of integrated CYP services will be phased out as responsibility for the development of the new integrated service model moves to area and service directors

	Value of savings (£’000)


	2007-08

£103,000
	2008-09

£102,000
	2009-10

	Planned Staff Reduction (WTE)
	4

	How will the saving be realised?


	As plans are developed for more integrated ways of delivering services, opportunities for realising savings will focus on management de-layering and pooling of resources.

	What impact will the saving have on services for children and young people?

What mitigation measures have been put in place to reduce the impact?
	Integrated models of services delivery should have a positive impact on services for CYP by streamlining resources and avoiding duplication. This should mean that we have more efficient and effective services that are more responsive to need.

The robustness of proposed new arrangements will be monitored via the CYP Programme Board.

	Are there any further risks associated with implementing the saving proposal? 
	No

	Will the full saving for 2006-07 be realised by the end of the financial year?  If not, what will the effect on budget out-turn be?
	Yes. Anticipated savings will be removed from budgets. 


	Saving
	CYP14 – Fund some school support costs, such as Criminal Record Bureau (CRB) checks, from within the Dedicated Schools Grant rather than from mainstream council budgets

	Value of savings (£’000)


	2007-08

£422,000


	2008-09


	2009-10

	Planned Staff Reduction (WTE)
	None

	How will the saving be realised?


	From April 2007 these costs will fall on individual schools and will be met from their budgets.

	What impact will the saving have on services for children and young people?

What mitigation measures have been put in place to reduce the impact?
	This will have no direct impact, although by meeting these costs it will reduce the amount that schools have left to spend on other priorities.

The actual cost falling on each school will be low, and schools have received average increases of 6.5% per pupil in DSG over the last two years which should allow them to afford these costs

	Are there any further risks associated with implementing the saving proposal? 
	No

	Will the full saving for 2006-07 be realised by the end of the financial year?  If not, what will the effect on budget out-turn be?
	Yes, central budgets now removed form the budget


	Saving
	CYP15 – Government grants are reduced which means we can make savings through reductions in the budgets we have held to provide match funding with

	Value of savings (£’000)


	2007-08

£50,000


	2008-09


	2009-10

	Planned Staff Reduction (WTE)
	None

	How will the saving be realised?


	Budgets used to provide match funding will be reduced.

	What impact will the saving have on services for children and young people?

What mitigation measures have been put in place to reduce the impact?
	None, this is a technical savings due to a reduction in grants which require matched funding.

	Are there any further risks associated with implementing the saving proposal? 
	None.

	Will the full saving for 2006-07 be realised by the end of the financial year?  If not, what will the effect on budget out-turn be?
	Yes.
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